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Minutes of a meeting of the Fletching Parish Council held at the Fletching Village Hall on Monday 13th June 2016 at 7.00pm.
	Item
	Description
	Responsible

	4181
	Present
Councillors P. Roundell, B. Dickens, S. Sainsbury, S. Bone, Lady N. Collum, D. Kerwood and I. Setford were present.  County Councillor R. Galley, approximately 20 members of the public and the Chairman of Isfield Parish Council, G. Sambrook, were also present.

 
	

	4182
	Apologies for absence

Apologies were received from Councillors C. Rothery (holiday) and T. Elbrick (broken down train at Crowborough, has gone back to London). It was resolved to accept the councillors’ reasons for absence.

	

	4183
	Declarations of interest
None.

	

	4184

4185

4186

4187
	Questions from the public
1.  Fletching Recreation Ground

Mr R. Cossens stated that the Recreation Ground Committee is very upset that they will not be receiving any financial help from the parish council this year.  Although they may get a contribution from the proceeds of the Fletching Festival, they do not want to rely on charity.  Mr Cossens advised that they do not want to have to submit grant applications each year and would like an amount to be set aside in the precept towards the maintenance of the Recreation Ground.  This includes grass cutting, maintenance of hedges and bin emptying.  

Mr J. Shaw added that the income for the Recreation Ground comes from grants and fees from the stoolball club, football club and cricket club.  It was noted that the parish council is the Trustee Custodian for the Recreation Ground and it was agreed to add this to the next agenda for discussion.
2.  Low cost housing
Mr A. Joyce asked what the parish council’s views are on low cost housing.  The Chairman replied that no new development is being considered for Fletching Parish in the Wealden Local Plan and that we are restricted by planning policies and legislation.  Councillor Dickens advised that Mr Joyce had been told by Wealden District Council to approach the parish council for its views on the subject and it was agreed to add this to the next agenda for discussion.

3. Bicycle stands

Mrs C. King asked if the parish council could pay for bicycle stands to be installed outside Mr T’s Village Store.  The Chairman advised that this would be considered subject to a grant application and any planning permission required.
	

	4188
	The Chairman brought item 9 on the agenda forward to enable the guest speaker to leave due to childcare arrangements.


	

	4189

4190

4191

4192

4193

4194

4195
	Closure of Fletching Pre-School

The Chairman invited Ms S. McClelland-Tyler to give a summary of the situation.  
Ms McClelland-Tyler advised that Fletching Pre-School is due to close at the end of this term due to a number of reasons.  There has been a significant drop in the number of children attending due to a low birth year and Cumnor House School recently opening a pre-school.  Only 4 children are currently registered to attend Fletching Pre-School in September, despite an Ofsted rating of ‘Good’ and their funding has now been withdrawn as a result.

It was noted that feedback from parents had been negative; the Village Hall premises are dated and dirty, there is a lack of kitchen equipment, the facilities are not up to modern standards, there is no outside space, there are not enough hours on offer and dwindling numbers has had an effect on the atmosphere.
Ms McClelland-Tyler advised that enquires were being made to see if the pre-school could be moved to School House, but that this might not be a viable option.  The Chairman mentioned that there is currently spare capacity at Chelwood Gate Pre-School for 4 or 5 children as a short term solution.

Ms S. Woollven asked whether the pavilion on the Recreation Ground could be re-developed in order to provide better facilities for the parish, including permanent pre-school premises.  This could be available to parents 5 days a week and offer the full 30 hours of government funding needed from September 2016.  It could also offer before and after school clubs, holiday clubs etc. and be used as a wedding venue.  The Chairman advised that this would be a long term project.
There was real concern that the pre-school is the main feeder for Fletching Primary School and that in two or three years the numbers at the school will dwindle.  This could have a knock on effect on funding and puts the school in danger of closure in the long term.  The Chairman advised that Danehill Primary School is having funding difficulties.
Councillor Dickens advised that in order to attract families with young children into the parish we would need to provide low cost housing.  Councillor Sainsbury added that if the survey proposed by the Parish Action Plan Steering Group had been undertaken by Action in rural Sussex, these issues would have been highlighted earlier.

Councillor Dickens asked whether we can now hold the meeting with Kelvin Williams, Head of Planning at Wealden District Council, to discuss long term options for the improvement of our community facilities and the possible provision of affordable housing.  Councillor Setford added that he had spoken to Doug Moss who had said they were open to having a discussion with us.  It was agreed that the Clerk would arrange a meeting as soon as possible.

	

	4196

4197

4198

4199

4200

4201

4202

4203

4204
	Reports of District and County Councillors
County Councillor Roy Galley had provided the following report which had been circulated:
Local Government News.June 2016
Much stirring in the Forest
There is quite a lot of activity on the Ashdown Forest and I thought people may appreciate an update.

Firstly, we have won two awards of which we are proud.  We were the winner of a SPARK Award for our education programme in the Forest. These awards celebrate the achievements of young people and we were given it as we visit many schools and host lots of school parties at the Forest Centre. In the first quarter of this year we reached 309 children.

We have also received the Queen’s Award for Voluntary service. Nationally only 193 organisations received this in 2016. It is the organisational equivalent to an MBE. Volunteers assist the rangers, organise walks, help with conservation, monitor the bird population, look after the sheep and run the Information Barn and café. We logged 1300 volunteer hours in the first 3 months of this year.

We are also looking at the governance of the Forest. The Charity Commission think the current arrangements are confusing. We need to raise substantial funds and we have no adequate vehicle to do this. The County Council would like to reduce their financial commitment to the Forest. Asa result of all these factors we are looking at how we might sensibly to set up a new organisation which could perhaps own and manage the Forest as well as raise funds. There is, of course, a lot more to this than I can put in a short article but you can keep up to date by visiting www.ashdownforest.org 
Councillor Galley added that the new Highways contract is now in place and that urban areas will get their verges cut 6 times a year and rural areas will get 2 cuts a year.  The first rural cut should be completed by the end of June.  It was noted that visibility issues at junctions could be escalated on safety grounds and reported to the Highways Steward.

Councillor Galley advised that Wealden District Council is currently looking at the Sussex Business Awards and awards for farm shops, as well as promoting local produce, food and wine etc.  The Wealden Food and Wine Fair is being held on 16th and 17th July 2016 in Pevensey, to coincide with the 950th anniversary of the Battle of Hastings.
The consultation responses on the new Local Plan are being reviewed by officers and approximately 9000 houses are expected to be built in the Hailsham area during the next 20 years.  It was noted that no further major development is planned for Uckfield or Crowborough and that effects of development on the Ashdown Forest have to be mitigated.  Suitable Alternative Natural Green Spaces are now in place so some housing can be accommodated, however we are restrained by nitrogen deposition.

Councillor Dickens reported that recent grass cutting in Maresfield by the new contractor has not been done properly and grass has been left all over the road.  Councillor Galley advised that the cost of collecting and disposing of grass cuttings is prohibitive but it was noted that the overall cut could have been better.

Councillor Galley advised that some small works are being done at the junction near Trading Boundaries to try to improve road safety, following the two recent traffic collisions.  Councillor Galley is campaigning to have a Vehicle Activated Sign installed at this junction.  Councillor Sainsbury added that we have been trying to get a Community Speed Watch site at Trading Boundaries approved by Sussex Police, without success.  Councillor Sainsbury is trying to arrange a meeting with the police and will invite Councillor Galley to attend.
Councillor Lady Collum suggested that the Give Way sign at the junction of Northall Lane and the A275 should be replaced with a Stop sign.  It was also mentioned that the Trading Boundaries sign may be causing a visibility issue, Councillor Sainsbury will look into this and raise it at the next Highways/SLR meeting.

	R. Galley

P. Roundell

	4205
	Confirmation and signature of the minutes of the meetings held on:

Monday 18th April 2016, Monday 9th May 2016, Monday 23rd May 2016 and Thursday 2nd June 2016

The minutes of the above meetings had been previously circulated.  Councillor D. Kerwood proposed they be confirmed as a true record, this was seconded by Councillor B. Dickens and agreed by a unanimous vote.  The Chairman duly signed the minutes.

	P. Roundell

	4206

4207
	Planning applications

· WD/2016/0911/F – Land at Lower Morgans House, Shortbridge Road, Piltdown TN22 3XA:  Construction of additional stabling and farrier’s stall together with hardstanding area for access and winter ‘turn-out’ area

The proposed construction will not be visible and Councillor Lady Collum recommended the application for approval.  This was proposed by Councillor Dickens, seconded by Councillor Sainsbury and agreed by a unanimous vote.
· WD/2016/1141/F – Piltdown Golf Club, Golf Club Lane, Piltdown TN22 3XB:  Erection of a marquee rom 1st June to 31st August annually for events associate with the operation of the golf club

The marquee structure is difficult to erect and dismantle for individual events through the summer months and Councillor Lady Collum recommended the application for approval.  This was proposed by Councillor Sainsbury, seconded by Councillor Dickens and agreed by a unanimous vote.

	

	4208
	Planning decisions

The following planning decision notice had been received:
· WD/2016/0328/FR & WD/2016/0329/LB – Bull Cottage, Ketches Lane, Sheffield Park TN22 3RY:  One and a half storey extension with single-storey entrance linking to original cottage.  Minor internal alterations to existing cottage.  Removal of existing external steps to studio over garage and extension of existing garage to provide enclosed internal stair.  Relocation of oil tank.  Use of first floor of garage as bedsit/studio (retrospective) – REFUSED  

	

	4209

4210

4211


	Electoral Review for East Sussex County Council and Wealden District Council
The proposed response to The Local Government Boundary Commission had been previously circulated and paper copies were distributed to members of the public at the meeting.
Councillor Sainsbury advised that the Piltdown Residents Association (PRA) has been researching the Boundary Commission’s proposals.  They have produced a map of suggested warding arrangements, taking the surrounding parishes and electoral numbers into account.  This will be sent to the Boundary Commission by the PRA and is aligned with the parish council’s proposed response.
Councillor Sainsbury proposed approval of the parish council’s response letter, this was seconded by Councillor Lady Collum and agreed by a unanimous vote with one abstention.  The Clerk will send the letter to the Boundary Commission. 


	P. Roundell

	4212

4213
	Piltdown Residents Association – damage to verges
The request from the Piltdown Residents Association to write a letter to local farms asking tractor drivers to drive more considerately and not damage the triangle verges in Barkham Lane and Sharpsbridge Lane was discussed.  It was noted that tractors may need to pull onto the verges in order to pass oncoming traffic.  Councillor Bone advised that the farms may use contractors and they will also need to be asked to drive more considerately.  

Councillor Bone proposed that the Clerk writes a letter as requested, this was seconded by Councillor Lady Collum and agreed by a majority vote with five in favour and 2 against.  The Clerk will draft a letter to be agreed by Councillors Roundell and Dickens.

	K. Rumble

	4214
	Fletching Festival update
The Clerk gave the following verbal update:
· Nearly £4,000 has been raised in sponsorship monies/donations so far

· Competition entry forms are now available online and in Mr T’s
· Activities and stalls have now been finalised

· Event programmes will be distributed to every household in the parish with the parish magazine, around 23rd June (with thanks to Councillor C. Rothery, his wife and the distribution team)


	K. Rumble

	4215
	Burial ground

The Clerk advised that planning permission had been received from Wealden District Council to remove a yew bush from the grave area in the burial ground.  The bush is currently taking up two adult burial plots which have already been purchased and could be required for use at any time.  The Clerk circulated a photograph of the yew and advised that the tree surgeon has quoted £325 for its removal.  Councillor Dickens proposed that the removal of the yew bush and the quote be approved, this was seconded by Councillor Kerwood and agreed by a majority vote.

	K. Rumble

	4216
	Highways / SLR meeting

The minutes of the SLR meeting held on 29th April 2016 had been previously circulated.

	

	4217

4218
	Weed killing

The Clerk advised that weed killing in Cherry Cottages and Chestnut Cottages is the responsibility of Wealden District Council, however they cannot advise dates in advance and cars are not moved, making the spray ineffective.  The Clerk has previously asked the district council for delegated authority and a financial contribution to undertake weed killing ourselves, unfortunately this was not agreed by Wealden District Council.

Councillor Dickens proposed that these two locations be added to the existing Street Cleaning specification at an additional cost of £80 a year.  This was seconded by Councillor Kerwood and agreed by a unanimous vote.  It was noted that the next clean is scheduled for 8th July 2016.

	B. Dickens

	4219
	East Sussex County Council consultation
It was agreed that Councillors Lady Collum and Roundell would review the draft Countryside Access Strategy and prepare a suggested response for approval at the next council meeting.

	N. Collum
P. Roundell

	4220
	Wealden District Council consultation

Agree response to survey on Open Space, Sports and Recreational Facilities (deadline 8th July 2016)
It was agreed that the councillors representing the Recreation Ground Committee and Village Hall Committee would liaise with those committees and send comments to the Clerk for completion of the survey.  The Clerk will circulate the proposed response to councillors for approval by e-mail in view of the deadline.

	C. Rothery
D. Kerwood

B. Dickens

	4221

4222

4223
	Administration
· The receipts, payments and bank reconciliations as at 26th May 2016 had been previously circulated and were received.
· The Clerk reported that the 2016 – 2018 National Salary Award for Clerks had been agreed by NALC and SLCC.  This has been implemented with immediate effect and backdated to 1st April 2016.  A further increase will be applied from 1st April 2017. 

· The following payments were approved:

K. Rumble salary

£501.80*

K. Rumble expenses

£102.21
K. Rumble pension

£141.25**

Annual software renewal Microsoft Office 365
£59.99
Mid Sussex Websites (fix issues)
£25.00
Hire of church for Festival meeting
£10.00
Nice ‘N’ Tidy grass cutting
£650.00
*paid by Standing Order on the 28th of each month
**paid by Standing Order on the 28th of each month.  £29.21 deducted from employee and £112.04 contributed by Fletching Parish Council.  

	

	4224
	Information for noting or including on a future agenda
None.

	

	4225
	Close of meeting

The Chairman closed the meeting at 8.07pm.

	P. Roundell

	4226
	Dates of next meetings
The next planning meeting is scheduled for Monday 27th June 2016 (if required) and the next council meeting is scheduled for Monday 11th July 2016.
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